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Private jail discussion sparks 
impact fee talks  
BY PAM BRANNON Gulf Breeze News 
news@gulfbreezenews.com  

It appears that Santa Rosa County will be 
getting a private jail to complement the existing 
county jail.  

But the discussion surrounding a proposed 
private jail project also sparked a request for 
special workshops and investigation into the 
impact fees being charged by local utilities, 
especially water companies, within the county.  

Commissioners last week approved granting 
some incentives in tax breaks and providing 
some infrastructure to a company called GEO, 
which builds large private prisons. The project 
called Project Justice would be a 2,000-bed 
prison on 125 acres adjacent to 160 acres 
owned by the county just north of the county's 
industrial park and near the current county jail.  

Commissioner Don Salter, chairman of the 
county's economic development committee, has 
been working with the City of Milton to get tax 
breaks for tap fees and impact fees for this 
project for several weeks.  

Some commissioners were concerned that the 
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proposed new jail would not take prisoners 
away from Sheriff Wendell Hall's jail.  

County Attorney Tom Dannheiser said 
prisoners in the private jail would be different 
than Hall's.  

Salter explained, "I have already talked with 
Sheriff Hall about this, and he assures me 
these are different prisoners than he handles. 
He handles prisoners that are pre-trial holds. 
These prisoners would be already sentenced 
inmates. This facility will be about a half-mile 
down the road from the county jail."  

Commissioners approved what would be 
needed to move Project Justice ahead.  

But during the discussion, Commissioner 
Gordon Goodin said this is an example of how 
suddenly utilities and the City of Milton can cut 
tap fees if they feel it is justified.  

"We had some utilities stand right here before 
us a few months ago and say to us that they 
charge what the market bears, not necessarily 
the actual fees it takes to operate and hook 
somebody up," Goodin said. "I think that is a 
problem for economic development. I think the 
time is perfect for these utilities where we grant 
franchises to justify their impact or tap fees.  

"There are three utilities I know of within the 
county right now that cannot sell their taps right 
now. Economic development in those areas is 
down. They are using their reserves to pay their 
employees. So all those fees must have 
brought in some extra money for some time. I 
think we need to hold some discussions and 
some workshops on that, and soon."  

 

 

Page 2 of 2Private jail discussion sparks impact fee talks | www.gulfbreezenews.com | Gulf Breeze N...

9/11/2008http://www.gulfbreezenews.com/news/2008/0911/business/028.html


